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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report – 2016-2017
Please complete your Annual Chapter Report, adhering strictly to the format below, and submit it to the National Office via e-mail (RhoChi@unc.edu) by May 15.
Date of report submission: May 15, 2017
Name of School/College: MCPHS University - Worcester

Chapter name and region: Gamma Pi – Region I

Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address:

Worcester Campus:

Dr. Kaelen Dunican - kaelen.dunican@mcphs.edu
Dr. Stephanie Conway - stephanie.conway@mcphs.edu
Dr. Matthew Metcalf - matthew.metcalf@mcphs.edu
Manchester Campus:

Dr. Maryann Cooper –maryann.cooper@mcphs.edu
Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: Bridgette Tran; Richard Pho (alternate delegate who was registered but did not attend)
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi: 02/21/2017
Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:

Co-President (Worcester Campus) Bridgette Tran – btran1@stu.mcphs.edu
Co-President (Manchester Campus): Thomas Beraha - tbera1@stu.mcphs.edu
Vice President: Bouchra Missoum – bmiss1@stu.mcphs.edu
Secretary: Rabia Shah – rshah3@stu.mcphs.edu
Co-Treasurer (Worcester Campus): Susie Nguyen – snguy3@stu.mpchs.edu
Co-Treasurer (Manchester Campus): Andrew Booth - aboot1@stu.mcphs.edu
Historian: Amy Hoang – ahoan2@stu.mcphs.edu
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

Co- President (Worcester Campus): Joseph Biga – jbiga1@stu.mcphs.edu
Co-President (Manchester Campus): Sarah Mercier – smer1@stu.mcphs.edu
Vice President: Jasmine King – jking3@stu.mcphs.edu
Secretary: Christina Johnson – cjohn2@stu.mcphs.edu
Co-Treasurer (Worcester Campus): Thomas Preteroti – tpret1@stu.mcphs.edu
Co-Treasurer (Manchester Campus): Brittany Sullivan – bsull1@stu.mcphs.edu
Historian: Brenda Hoa – bhoa1@stu.mcphs.edu 
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program (and by campus if more than one campus):

Accelerated PharmD Program, Class of 2017 (both campuses): 49 members

Accelerated PharmD Program, Class of 2018 (both campuses): 63 members

Meetings: 
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	5/31/2016

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi Officer’s Meeting
	Officers and advisers
	Discuss potential plans for the 2016-2017 year
	Reviewed previous years’ activities to continue and discuss new events to incorporate. Planned the first self-care review session  

	06/09/2016

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi General Meeting
	Officers, advisers, and members
	Discuss upcoming events, fundraisings, and community service ideas and open up to the floor any suggestions from members
	Decided on social mixer, possibly continuing review sessions, community service with Metro West blood drive, and stemless wine glass for fundraising

	06/30/2016

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi Officers’ Meeting

 
	Officers and advisers
	Discuss remaining summer events and 2016-2017 budget
	Discussed reading with WRAP for community service, Midyear boot camp CV and resume, and annual OTC bowl. Delegate tasks for wine glass fundraiser. Also, confirmed 2016-2017 budget

	10/20/2016

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi Officer’s Meeting
	Officers and advisers
	Discuss expectations and roles for the Health Fair and remaining Fall events
	Decided on making an excel sheet so members can sign up to volunteer for the Health Fair and confirmed dates and tasks for Midyear Boot Camp Mock Interviews

	11/14/2016

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi General Meeting
	Officers, advisers, and members
	Discuss plans for the upcoming 2017 year and open to suggestions from members 
	Discussed possible events in line for the new year such as Grad Poster fundraiser, Induction ceremony, Pre Graduation social, and community services ideas

	01/19/2017

Rho Chi: Gamma Pi Officers’ Meeting  
	Officers and advisors
	Discuss upcoming activities and plans for Rho Chi national conference and Induction ceremony
	Select two delegates to represent Rho Chi-Gamma Pi at APhA annual meeting and planned for the annual induction ceremony.

	03/31/2017
Rho Chi: Gamma Pi General Meeting
	Officers, advisers, and new members
	Discuss roles of officers and hold elections for the next year
	New officers chosen for the upcoming year; Introduction to Rho Chi Gamma Pi given to new members; Brainstormed ideas for this semester’s events


Strategic Planning: What goals were set that relate to the Rho Chi mission?
1. To improve student understanding and awareness of Rho Chi by co-sponsoring events with other clubs and professional organizations.

2. To encourage students to strive for Rho Chi by informing students about the organization and what it means to be a member, and by promoting recognition of student successes.

Activities:
Self-Care Review Session (06/03/16) – In collaboration with Phi Kappa Phi, this new initiative aimed to help the first-year students prepare for their first therapeutics exam. Members from both honor societies contributed by creating sample cases, questions, and explanations to clarify confusing topics. This much-anticipated event was considered to be helpful and successful. 
Social Mixer (06/07/16) – This social mixer, which was a new initiative, took place at Compass, a local restaurant in Worcester, Massachusetts. Rho Chi conducted this event to allow students from different cohorts (nursing, physician’s assistant, optometry, pharmacy, physical therapy) an opportunity to get acquainted with each other in a casual environment outside of school.
Dean’s List Luncheon (6/23/16) - This luncheon is an annual event hosted by the Rho Chi Gamma Pi Worcester chapter to honor first-year students who had received a GPA of 3.5 or higher after the fall and spring semesters. This event has become a tradition over the years and serves to reward the hard work put forth by P1 students. In addition, this event showcases how MCPHS University not only values academic achievement, but also holds a firm commitment to encourage students to aspire for their best work. The dean of pharmacy, Dean Morin, spoke at the luncheon and offered words of inspiration.
Midyear Boot Camp: CV/Resume Review (07/07/16) – Rho Chi collaborated with Phi Lambda Sigma and Phi Kappa Phi to implement this new initiative. Students were encouraged to bring their resumes and curriculum vitaes (CVs) to the event. Multiple students were paired up together to provide each other with feedback and suggestions for improvement. This event was extremely helpful in strengthening resumes and CVs in order to prepare for fellowships, residencies, or other future career possibilities.
Community Service with Worcester Refugee Assistance Program (WRAP) (07/7/16, 07/14/16)

This was the first reading community service event that was held by Rho Chi. The event took place at the South East Coalition in downtown Worcester, where chapter members assisted students (ages 6-16 years) with their reading comprehension skills. This event was successful and well-appreciated by the students and the program staff members.
Stemless Wine Glass Fundraiser (07/11/16-7/15/16) – This new fundraising initiative took place at two locations on campus, Lincoln and Foster. Stemless wine glasses with the MCPHS logo were sold at a discounted rate for a week to raise funds for the chapter.
Over-the-Counter (OTC) Bowl (7/14/16) - The Gamma Pi chapter holds an annual jeopardy-style game featuring pharmacy questions about nonprescription medications. This annual competition served as an exciting way for first-year students to study for upcoming Self-Care class exams and second-year students to refresh their memory on over-the-counter products. There were six student groups, each composed of 3 first-year and 3 second-year students. Faculty volunteers served as the panel of judges for the competition. The winning team was awarded prizes, including the chance to represent MCPHS University at the regional OTC College Bowl held at the regional New England Pharmacist Conference. This event was well-received by both students and faculty.
Clicker Buy Back Fundraiser (7/21/16 - 9/15/16) – Continuing this fundraiser from previous years, used clickers were traded in by graduating final-year students in exchange for a chance to win one of 5 $10 Starbucks gift cards. These clickers were then sold to incoming first-year students at a greatly discounted rate. 
Health Fair (10/22/16) – In collaboration with the American Pharmacists Association (APhA-ASP) and the Diaspora Nurses Health Initiative, this event took place at St. Vincent’s Hospital, a local hospital in Worcester, MA. Members worked with the nurses to provide blood pressure and blood glucose screenings for the local Liberian immigrant community. Student volunteers also provided medical education about nutrition, hypertension, diabetes, and other health-related topics.
Metro West Blood Drive (06/27/2016, 11/09/16) - The Gamma Pi chapter partnered with a local hospital (Metro West Medical Center) to hold two blood drives for the MCPHS community. 
Midyear Boot Camp (Mock Interviews with Faculty) (11/09/16) – For final-year students interested in residencies or fellowships, this event was once again held in the fall to prepare students for ASHP Midyear. MCPHS faculty members participated in this event to help sharpen interviewing skills by facilitating mock interviews. This event was well-received by students and provided them with an opportunity to prepare for upcoming interviews.
Post Graduate Education Program (PREP) (02/15/17) – Hosted by Rho Chi and Phi Lambda Sigma in collaboration with MCPHS faculty, this new initiative was part of a learning series presented to first-year and second-year students to help students learn and obtain more information regarding post-graduate opportunities such as a residency or a fellowship.
Pre-Induction Lunch and Officer Election (3/21/16) - This meeting is an annual event where new inductees are able to meet as a group and vote for the new incoming Rho Chi Gamma Pi officers. This serves as an introduction to our chapter of the organization, a congratulations of hard work, and a chance to glean guidance from current officers.
Graduate Poster Fundraiser (3/27/16) - This event is continued from the previous year and involves selling graduate poster boards to third-year students in preparation for the upcoming Graduate Poster Presentation day. A mandatory component of the MCPHS University accelerated PharmD program is the completion of a systematic review to answer a relevant question of interest and presentation of the results to faculty members. This event is held to assist students on APPE rotations by facilitating access to required supplies directly on campus. This event was financially successful and well-received by third-year students.
Rho Chi Gamma Pi/Phi Lambda Sigma Induction Ceremony (4/6/16)- This year’s annual induction ceremony took place in MCPHS University Worcester’s 10 Lincoln Square building. This is the fourth year that the induction ceremony has been co-sponsored with the Phi Lambda Sigma (PLS) MCPHS University chapter. This arrangement allows both organizations to share in the celebrations of the inducted students’ achievements. The induction ceremony was a formal ceremony and dinner for both organizations and was attended by faculty, student, and their families.
Walk MS 2017 (04/08/17) – This event took place at Worcester Technical High School. This was the first time Gamma Pi chapter volunteered as greeters to encourage walkers at the 2017 Annual MS Walk to spread awareness about multiple sclerosis.
Earth Day Park Cleanup (04/08/17) – Collaborating with the Regional Environmental Council for their 28th annual REC Earth Day, the Rho Chi Gamma Pi chapter collaborated with Phi Lambda Sigma and Phi Kappa Phi to help clean up Elm Park to make Worcester a cleaner environment for all. This new initiative was an especially productive community service project given the combined efforts of all three groups.
P3 Pre-Graduation Social (05/01/2017) – Collaborating with Phi Lambda Sigma, this new initiative was held on campus. This event allowed final-year students and faculty members to interact in a casual setting before graduating. Flowers were given to faculty and staff members as a token of appreciation. 
Financial/ Budgeting: The Rho Chi budget is determined by the funds distributed by the Student Government Association (SGA). The chapter received a total of $6000 for the year from the school to be allocated towards all activities, including travel reimbursement for the members attending the Rho Chi Society Annual Meeting. The remainder of the chapter’s funding came from the fundraising account; Gamma Pi completes at least one fundraising event per semester to maintain the fundraising account. The fundraisers completed this year were the stemless wine glass sale, the Clicker Buy Back, and the Graduation Poster sale.
Initiation Function: This year’s annual induction ceremony took place in MCPHS University Worcester’s 10 Lincoln Square building. This is the second year that the induction ceremony has been co-sponsored with Phi Lambda Sigma (PLS) MCPHS University chapter. This arrangement allows both organizations to share in the celebrations of the students’ achievements. The induction ceremony began with Rho Chi inductees receiving their pins and taking their oaths to uphold duties as members and new officers.

Evaluation/Reflection: Last year, there was a major budget cut that hindered the progress of the chapter. However, this year, our chapter received sufficient funding from the Student Government Association (SGA) to support the organization’s programming and initiatives. One major issue was attendance. Due to the accelerated nature of the program, students are not inducted until the end of the second year, right before rotations. This may have affected student involvement and attendance because final-year students were away from campus during rotation. One way to improve attendance would be to plan more volunteer events during the weekend instead of on weeknights to improve attendance. Another way to improve the quality of events is to implement more scholarly activities such as research rounds or grand rounds with students from different healthcare professions to foster interdisciplinary collaboration.
If your chapter would like to be considered for the Most Improved Chapter Award, please complete the following form on a separate page.

Most Improved Chapter Award
Name of School/College: MCPHS University Worcester/Manchester
Chapter name and region: Gamma Pi—Region 1 
Name of member submitting statement: Bridgette Tran 
Name of Chapter Advisors:

Dr. Kaelen Dunican (Worcester Campus)- kaelen.dunican@mcphs.edu
Dr. Stephanie Conway (Worcester Campus)-stephanie.conway@mcphs.edu
Dr. Matthew Metcalf (Worcester Campus)- matthew.metcalf@mcphs.edu
Dr. Maryann Cooper (Manchester Campus) –maryann.cooper@mcphs.edu
For the past two years, the Gamma Pi chapter has been relatively active despite the accelerated nature of the program. Students are not inducted into Rho Chi until the end of their second year, with only one semester on campus before leaving for rotations during the final year. Every year, our chapter has hosted several annual events including the Induction Ceremony, the Dean’s Luncheon, the OTC Bowl, the Graduation Poster and the Clicker Buy Back fundraisers. These programs have been highly successful and well-received by both faculty and students. 
As part of the Rho Chi mission statement, the Gamma Pi chapter sought to execute initiatives that would foster collaboration and promote intellectual development. In addition to hosting the events listed above, our chapter implemented about 10 new programs during the academic year of 2016-2017. These new events varied in nature, ranging from social events to scholarly activities such as organizing review sessions and collaborating with faculty to prepare students for post-graduate opportunities such as residencies and fellowships.

One particularly successful initiative was the Midyear Boot Camp Series, which consisted of two separate events to prepare graduating students for post-graduate career opportunities. At the first event, members of Rho Chi, Phi Lambda Sigma, and Phi Kappa Phi exchanged their personal curriculum vitaes (CVs) and resumes and provided constructive feedback for improvement. The second event of the series was a Mock Interview Session during which faculty members conducted one-on-one mock interviews for students to sharpen their interviewing skills and receive constructive feedback. This series of programs allowed chapter members and students to actively participate in professional development opportunities that would prepare them to become competent healthcare professionals.
In previous years, the Rho Chi members participated in a myriad of community service projects including blood drives, park cleanup initiatives, and Thanksgiving Basket and toy donation drives. However, these events lacked patient interaction, and this year, our chapter strived to increase patient interaction in our community service events. With this goal in mind, the Gamma Pi chapter partnered with APhA-ASP and the Diaspora Nurses Health Initiative to organize a health fair at a local hospital. In collaboration with the nurses, Rho Chi members provided free blood glucose and blood pressure screenings to the local Liberian community. In addition to the free screenings, Rho Chi and APhA-ASP members also educated community members about topics such as body mass index, diabetes, and nutrition. Over 15 Rho Chi members volunteered, and about 40-50 patients received healthcare-related services. 
In conclusion, the Gamma Pi chapter has improved vastly over the past academic year. In addition to hosting about 10 new initiatives, our members have strived to uphold the values of the Rho Chi mission statement by fostering collaboration with other organizations and hosting events to promote the intellectual development of student leaders through community service, professional development, and scholarly activities (such as tutoring/teaching). 
Appendix 1
Rho Chi Chapter Annual Report Template and Example.

	ITEM
	Amount Debited        ($$ spent)
	Amount Credited      ($$ raised)
	Balance
	Comment

	Balance forward
	
	
	 $6000
	Balance from Student Government Association

	OTC Bowl w/ APhA-ASP
	$300
	
	$5700
	

	Midyear Boot Camp with PLS/PKP
	$98
	
	$5602
	

	Stemless Wine Glass
	$400 
	              $500
	           $5702
	

	Clicker Fundraising 
	$50
	              $475
	       $6177
	

	Induction Ceremony
	$3000
	
	       $3177
	

	General meetings
	$100
	                
	       $3077
	

	Officer Election meeting
	$100
	
	       $2977
	

	Grad Poster Sale
	$0
	              $140 
	       $3117
	 

	P3 Pre-Graduation Social
	$800
	
	       $2317
	

	Travel Budget
	$550
	
	       $1767
	

	Dean’s Luncheon
	$1000
	
	$767
	

	PREP
	$100
	
	$676
	

	
	
	
	       
	

	
	
	
	
	


Appendix 2
	[Gamma Pi, MCPHS University Manchester/Worcester] Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students (non-members) and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Intellectual Leadership Activities (i.e., tutoring, sponsored lectures, poster sessions, etc.)
	Self-Care Review Session
	Aimed to help the first-year students prepare for their first exam by creating sample cases.
	This event encourages intellectual achievement and allows for the development of intellectual leaders.
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with Phi Kappa Phi.
	N/A
	10
	100
	No funds from Rho Chi were necessary. Phi Kappa Phi provided funds for snacks.

	
	OTC Bowl
	Competition regarding OTC medications; served as a review for 1st and 2nd year students. The winners represented MCPHS at the regional New England Pharmacists Convention in the Pepto Bowl.
	
	This has been an ongoing initiative for at least 2-3 years.
	Attendance and student verbal feedback have served as evaluations to assess the success of the event. 
	5
	60
	$300 from the Rho Chi budget was used to purchase dinner for the participants and faculty members.

	
	Post Graduate Education Program (PREP)


	Part of a learning series to educate students about post-graduate education such as residencies and fellowships
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with faculty and Phi Lambda Sigma.
	N/A
	2
	100
	$100 from the fundraising account was used, as this event was a new initiative 

	
	Midyear Boot Camp: CV/Resume Review
	Final-year students reviewed each other’s CVs and resumes 
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with Phi Lambda Sigma & Phi Kappa Phi.
	N/A
	10
	5
	$100 from the budget was used to serve appetizers.

	
	Midyear Boot Camp: Mock Interview Sessions
	Faculty conducted mock interviews to prepare final-year students for Midyear and job interviews.
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with Phi Lambda Sigma and Phi Kappa Phi.
	N/A
	10
	5
	No money from the Rho Chi budget was used. 

	College of Pharmacy Events [non-academic, non-patient outreach]
	Pre-Graduation Social
	Opportunity for graduating students to interact with classmates and faculty before graduation.
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with Phi Lambda Sigma.
	
	20
	15
	$800 was used to provide food.

	
	Dean’s Luncheon
	First-year students who were on the Dean’s List (GPA >3.5) were invited to this luncheon to celebrate their achievements.
	
	Ongoing for at least the past 2 years
	
	
	
	$1000 was used to provide food for about 60 students and several faculty members.

	
	General Meeting & Elections  
	Introduced the organization & hosted elections
	
	Ongoing for at least 5 years
	
	
	
	

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Blood Drive 
	Collected donations from community
	
	Ongoing for at least past 2 years
	
	10
	10
	No funding was required.

	
	Reading

Community 

Service 
	Assisted children with reading skills
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with the Worcester Refugees Assistance Program.
	N/A
	10
	20
	

	
	Health Fair 
	Provided free blood glucose and pressure readings to the local Liberian community
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with APhA-ASP and the Diaspora Nurses Health Initiative 
	N/A
	20
	50
	

	
	Walk MS
	Served as greeters for walkers
	
	This was a new initiative. 
	N/A
	10
	20
	

	
	Earth Day Park Clean-up
	Cleaned a local park to provide a better environment for the community
	
	This was a new initiative in collaboration with Phi Kappa Phi and Phi Lambda Sigma.
	N/A
	20
	N/A
	

	Fundraising Events
	Wine Glass Fundraiser
	Stemless wine glasses with the MCPHS logo were sold 
	
	This is a new initiative. 
	N/A
	10
	N/A
	$400 was used to purchase glasses; the chapter raised $500. 

	
	Clicker

Buy Back
	Students donated their clickers in exchange for a chance to win a $10 gift card. Clickers were sold to incoming P1 students.
	
	Ongoing for at least the past 2 years
	Verbal feedback
	10
	50
	$50 was used to purchase gift cards as raffles for donors. $475 was raised. 

	
	Grad Poster Sale
	Sold posters for final-year students to use for mandatory project
	
	Ongoing for at least the past 2 years
	Verbal feedback
	5
	25
	$140 was raised. These posters were donated or left over from previous years


The Rho Chi Society

National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu

Telephone:  (919) 843-9001

Fax:  (919) 962-0644
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